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NOTICE TO MEMBERS

Subject: Petition No 1154/2019 by Flavio Miccono (Italian) on the calculation of 
financial costs arising from spread between Italian and German 10-year 
bonds

1. Summary of petition

The petitioner maintains that the European Union is penalising Italy for its high public debt, 
imposing constraints on its budget. He goes on to point out that, between 2019 and 2000, Italy 
has already paid higher interest rates than those payable on 10-year German bonds. Finally, he 
argues that the additional financial costs arising from the spread could be set off against Italy’s 
public debt.

2. Admissibility

Declared admissible on 28 April 2020. Information requested from Commission under Rule 
227(6).

3. Commission reply, received on 12 October 2020

The petitioner does not provide evidence that the European Union penalises Italy for its high 
government debt. The provisions of the Stability and Growth Pact on national budgetary 
policies have been subscribed to by all Member States and apply to all of them. 

Differences in the cost of financing of sovereign debt across Member States depend on financial 
market valuations and the risk assessment of private investors and are not set by the European 
Union. This also concerns the spread between yields on Italian and German government bonds. 
With regard to the arguments raised by the petitioner, four considerations can be made. First, 
Italy’s sovereign bond yields have been significantly lower since the country joined the 
European Monetary Union, compared to their historical levels. Second, the spread between 
yields on Italian and German government bonds remained very low over the period 2001-2007. 
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Third, starting from 2015, the policy of the European Central Bank had as an effect the 
reduction of Italy’s sovereign financing costs as well as their spread versus German government 
bond yields. Fourth, more recently, the strong coordinated European response to the COVID-
19 crisis, and in particular the agreement of the European Council in July 2020 on Next 
Generation EU and the multiannual financial framework for the period 2021-2027, contributed 
to reduce Italy’s sovereign financing costs and the corresponding risk premia.

There is no Union law provision allowing the writing off of interest expenditure from Member 
States’ sovereign debt.

Conclusion

On the basis of the above, the Commission cannot identify any infringement of Union law, and 
does not intend to pursue the matter further.


